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Planning Commission – Town Council Work Meeting
Meeting Minutes
Members Present: - Scott Enos - Presiding, Stephen Hull, Mignon Probst, Elizabeth Shoemaker, Cory Jones and Scott Keller.
Staff: Brian Preece-Town Planner, and Arlene Buehler- Clerk. 
Public: Bob Kowallis, Kimball Strickland, Gary & Marilee Maxfield, Kam Brown, Alan Brown, Camron Brown/T-O Engineering, Eric Martinez, and Eric Bunker. 
Call to Order: 7:00 p.m.

Prayer: Scott Keller
Pledge: Scott Enos

Approval of Meeting Minutes September 26th, 2019 – Mignon Probst makes a motion to approve the minutes for September 26th 2019. Elizabeth Shoemaker seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Minutes are approved as written.
Public Comment – None.
Site Plan Amendment for Commercial Property Located at 2275 West 3000 South Owned by Kimball Strickland – Brian Preece states that a month ago the town council approved this site plan for Kimball Strickland but when he got checking the figures he felt like the parking was a little too tight and with the help of the town engineer and Brian Preece, Mr. Strickland now proposes some changes as a better solution. Such as, changing the size of the building, adding more landscaping, and adding another level, but still making it a more feasible solution to this project. Kimball Strickland states that he feels like Brian Preece has summed it up well. Scott Enos then opens it up for the public hearing.
Public Hearing: Scott Keller asks if he is still planning on having the car-port on both sides like the prior application. Mr. Strickland states no, there just wasn’t enough room. Bob Kowallis asks the applicant if he was still planning on using the wood siding like he had proposed prior. Mr.  Strickland states yes he plans on siding it just like the prior application submission, with wood siding to make it look as nice as the house looks. Eric Martinez states that he is here to represent Dallin Larsen since he could not attend this evening and he has been asked to have this letter read into the minutes to make it public record. He also states that this letter probably should apply to all three public hearings. Scott Enos reads the letter:
Charleston City Council,

Unfortunately, this meeting was planned the night before Thanksgiving, probably so that very few would be in attendance, including myself. Very poor timing. I would appreciate my voice being heard as one who has spent north of 15 million dollars on my property in Charleston and one who has endeavored to beautify and add value to the Charleston community. To come home recently from a 3-week business trip to Asia to find the gigantic cement box in the lap of my property was a sucker punch to my gut. What was once a serene and beautiful area has now been replaced with, in my opinion, an abhorrent design and massive cement building. For what? To What end? How much tax revenue will Mike Peterson and Tyler Dow and whoever else has their hands in this investment pay to the Charleston community? I can understand business and I’m certainly not anti-business. What I am opposed to is this significantly large structure in my lap. It’s absolutely ludicrous. And I’d like to know who exactly voted to approve such a proposal? Was this under Mayor Bob Kowallis watch? My cell is 801-696-4855. I’d certainly like to know. I had hoped to live here for the rest of my days. It was my privilege to spend tens of thousands of dollars each Christmas season putting lights up on the property for all to enjoy. It cost me annually about $ 40,000 and I was willing to continue providing those lights. I believe people loved seeing the lights because I’ve heard from many. Because of the big cement box and how it significantly obstructs the view of the lights from 189, I’ll be foregoing Christmas lights for the community. In addition, I’ve put my property up for sell, which saddens me. I love the Charleston community and the people I’ve met here, notwithstanding what I believe was a very short sighted and poor decision that was made allowing this development and more specifically, the height of this building, to be approved. I’ve listed my home and I’m sure, will take a significant financial hit as a result of the cement monstrosity that was allowed. Folks, seriously, take a look at the building on the corner of 2344 west, 3000 south. It looks like Sanford and Sons with all the boats and trailers and weeds, not to mention the box of cement greeting all people coming into Charleston. Let’s go ahead and change the city slogan to “Welcome to Charleston, the town of Cement.” Drawings on plans that are presented to city council groups like Charleston City always look gorgeous. The finished product? Not so much. I doubt I’m alone in expressing my displeasure. You can also talk to the King’s who live across the street from me and ask them about their property value before and after Mike Peterson’s development. And to add insult to injury, property taxes went up after this structure brought my property value down. What I would ask at this point is PLEASE, PLEASE, PLEASE, don’t be railroaded any longer into changing any ordinances that allows this developer any further advantages. He’s already cost me millions in lost property value and significantly destroyed the beauty of this community. I’d like to know EXACTLY how much revenue Charleston will receive annually as a result of allowing this development to move forward.
Thank you for your indulgence of my obvious displeasure,    DALLIN A. LARSEN

Scott Enos thanks Mr. Martinez for bringing the letter and continues the public hearing. Eric Bunker states his appreciation for being notified of this public hearing, he lives in Daniel and states he doesn’t have any issue with this application for Kimball Strickland. He also states that Charleston is the governor of its own ordinances and he has confidence that the town will make good judgement on this application. With no more public comments on this application the public hearing is closed.
The council discuss this application among themselves. Stephen Hull states that Mr. Strickland has done all that the council had ask of him. Elizabeth Shoemaker agrees, along with Mignon Probst. Scott Keller inquires to the type of roof he is planning. Mr. Strickland is unsure at this time. Elizabeth Shoemaker asks what is meant by offsetting his house. Mr. Strickland states that it will probably be different than the house, either panel, asphalt, or maybe a combination. Elizabeth Shoemakers asks “So anything you think of?” Kimball states either one of those three options. Elizabeth Shoemaker states she is concerned about the roof but is good with continuing on at this point. Cory Jones makes a motion to recommend to the town council to approve the amended site plan application for Kimball Strickland. Mignon Probst seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.
The amended site plan application moves on to the town council.
Site Plan Application for Weathervane Lot 1 Owned by Mike Peterson (HVP) Located at 2175 West 3000 South – Brian Preece states this is lot 1 which is owned by Mike Peterson on the south side of the big cement building ( lot 2) currently going in, which is no longer owned by Mr. Peterson. This property is in an annexation agreement and is bound by the old ordinance and a copy of the agreement has been provided to each member. Mr. Preece states he has been through the ordinance that applies and it has met all of the requirements and the application its self was well done and complete. Mr. Peterson provided all of the information required. The Wasatch County Health Department has approved it and said at this stage it is good to move forward. The Town Engineer has review the plans and it meets the town requirements. The Wasatch County Fire Marshall reviewed it and had a couple things he wanted to discuss with Mr. Preece but he was good with moving forward with it. Charleston Water Conservancy Dist. Has provided a will serve letter. The applicant’s analysis of parking that was provided is more than what is required. The signage plan all looks good. We do require a separate permit for advertising signs but that will come at a later stage. After reviewing this application, it meets the requirements so his report recommends that they recommend approval to the town council. Cameron Brown with T-O Engineering represents Mike Peterson, he provides a larger drawing for the commission members to review. Scott Enos asks if he had seen our town’s general plan and asks if this fits into it. Scott Enos immediately reminds him of the previously letter that was read into the record and asks him what the back of the building is going to look like. Mr. Brown states he doesn’t have a picture of it but it will have some doors in the back and it will have some feature to it. Cory Jones asks about the building currently gong up and Mr. Brown reminds him that Mike Peterson had nothing to do with the design of that building and neither did he. Elizabeth Shoemaker states we are not so much arguing with the front of the building, we are concerned about the back of the building. Scott Enos asks if it is alright for him to read our vision statement so he can understand where the town is coming from.
Scott Enos reads: “To be a beautiful, rural community based on its history of agriculture, open space and recreation that includes high quality amenities while remaining a family oriented, clean and friendly community that is a great place to live, work, and visit” Scott Enos then opens up for the public hearing.
Public Hearing: Bob Kowallis states that Mike Peterson has characteristically done some very nice work throughout the valley and put his best face forward. For example Cobblestone on 12th south, Hwy 40, and 189. Bob Kowallis feels like we are hiding our better side giving our backside to the public. He also states that the other cement building that is going up now, he has faith that when it is complete it will look more pleasing and have a nice finish. He feels like they were thinking that the front of the building was the best side to face the highway, rather than having the backside be what people see when they come into the town. Eric Bunker states that it is up to Charleston to decide on these types on developments and they are faced with those types on things in Daniel as well and commends the town for having the public hearing and allowing the public to give their input. Bob Kowallis asks if the town is taking a hit as a result of the agreement and using the old ordinance to rule this development. Several Commission members respond and state yes! Brian Preece reminds the clerk and members that the letter from Dallin A Larsen should also be applied or referenced with this hearing as well. “See the letter from Dallin A. Larsen”. Cameron Brown states with the site restraints it would be impossible to make the front of the building the backside of the building if that is was what they wanted, but to make it more to their liking they could make more space in the back and could do some pop-outs, different textures, and add things that would give it more of a pleasing look if that would be more to their liking. Scott Enos closes the public hearing.
The Planning commission: Scott Keller states that he doesn’t like it at all, he has seen Seven Eleven’s that look better than this building, and he asks if it would be possible to take some of the parking around front and move it around back and make the building accessible from both sides. Mr. Keller asks if they are trying to put in a commercial warehouse or storage? Camron Brown states that it is for commercial use to be leased out to business for sales or offices but the tenants are not a thing that can be guaranteed. Scott Keller states the way this looks now the back is a loading dock where semi’s would be pulling in and unloading. Cameron Brown states that it was not intended for semis. Cory Jones states he doesn’t like that the dock doors that would be the town’s view. Cameron Brown ask would you rather have the dock doors on the front and see it from the highway. Cory Jones states he would rather not see them on either side but what is more important is what all of the people that drive past Charleston each day, what they see! Scott Keller states he remembers that when Mike Peterson annexed this property into the town there was supposed to a service station to help bring revenue to the town, how did we end up with another big building or warehouse? Brian Preece states the issue with the service station is the health department wouldn’t approve it without having sewer or a treatment station of some sort. Mignon Probst states that she would like to see something nicer than the last one. She states she doesn’t know what all we can ask or require with this building but if nothing more possibly some better landscaping. Elizabeth Shoemaker states to Brian Preece that her understanding was that it was to be commercial and to her it looks industrial, she is a bit confused by this. She states she “had to” approve the warehouse but this is turning into industrial, not commercial. Weathervane is industrial looking. Elizabeth Shoemaker states how did that happen? She is also against anymore cement walls. Steven Hull states that the town council from prior administration completely tied our hands and he feels the building that just went up was just as ugly as can be and he feels it will be duplicated here. Scott Enos states we DO have something to say about this building, he respects what Mike Peterson has done in the past, but what went up on the other lot, he feels we were never shown what the back of the building was going to be like. That’s not what typically Mike Peterson does, but now he will be embarrassed to let people know that he is on the Planning Commission. Scott Enos feels like we still have the general plan and can use that as a guideline. Cory Jones makes a motion to recommend against approval for the Weathervane Lot 1 site plan on the basis that it does not follow the general plan guideline as far as the beautification and what the town wants to portray. Steven Hulls Seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous.

The Site Plan Application moves on with the recommendation of non-approval. 

Request for Zoning Change on Property Located at Approximately 2323 West 3000 South by Brownstone Land Holdings (Alan Brown) – Brian Preece states that is application for zone change will fall under the new commercial ordinance just so everyone understands. This is up to the town we are not required to approve this. You are going to recommend to the town council on this one and Alan Brown will explain why he is wanting to do this. Alan Brown states that this is obviously just a preliminary application they have nothing set in stone they are just looking at several different options and in reviewing the ordinances and what is allowed and disallowed they have yet to decide what exactly they are going to do with the property. This property is up by the highway along the area that he understood the town wanted to keep all of the commercial business. They have previously farmed this land but don’t have the need for it anymore and are interested in trying to make a little money for the family and get some use out of the property. Scott Enos opens the public hearing.

Public Hearing: “Reference the letter from Dallin A. Larsen”. After some discussion of where exactly the property was, Eric Bunker states that this is exactly what the general plan should be used for and he thinks that Alan Brown knows Charleston and would be sure to take Charleston’s best interest in mind with anything they chose to do with this property. With no further comment Scott Enos closes the public hearing.
Planning Commission: Scott Keller states his big concern would be them putting in more industrial. He is also concern there would be no revenue for the town, that is what this commercial area is supposed to provide and he doesn’t see it happening. Scott Enos ask how would access the property. Alan Brown states if would have to be off 3000 south they do not have highway access. Scott Enos states the issues that should be addressed, the water and sewer. Alan Brown states he has plenty of water but obviously the sewer puts a damper on most things that would be profitable. Cory Jones asks if this property is something the Browns intend on developing or is he going to sell it. Alan Brown responds that no, they want to keep all of the property in the family they do not intend on selling. Brian Preece states to bring to the commissions attention, retail is only a small portion of revenue that could be brought into the town, most of the sales taxes goes to the state, only a small portion of that actually comes to the town, and sometimes personal property can bring in more revenue to the town than the sales tax. Some uses will bring more than others. He is not trying to sway them one way or the other but they need to keep this in mind as well. Cory Jones states that if someone was going to make their property commercial that this is the place to do it. Mignon Probst agrees that this property would not be an ideal place to build a home and she would feel more comfortable with the change since it falls under the new commercial ordinance. Elizabeth Shoemaker states she really doesn’t want commercial property to go down 3000 south. Steven Hull states that he really doesn’t know Mr. Brown but can tell he is well respected but he is concerned with rezoning it and then it getting sold and what the next owner might do. He understands that it wouldn’t be a good place for a house but he still has concerns for this change. He would like to know more about what they plan to do with the property before he would want to consider the zone change. Elizabeth Shoemaker states again that the commercial property would continue to creep down 3000 south if we allow this zone change. Scott Enos has to travel down this road often and is concerned for this area as well and does not feel comfortable with this change without knowing exactly what they plan to do with the property to ensure it wasn’t just another storage unit or warehouse.  After more discussion Scott Enos calls for a motion. Cory Jones makes a motion to table this application until they provide more information on what they are going to put on this property. Mignon Probst seconds the motion. Voting goes as follows:
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Application is tabled until next regularly scheduled meeting. 
General Plan Discussion – Scott Keller states that he was part of a committee who recently met several times and reviewed the current general plan and after going through it they felt that it was good the way it was but they would like to suggest maybe some changes such as restricting roofs so that no flat roof’s would be allowed and also suggested that there be some color standard of some sort because all white houses doesn’t really fit in our general plan. Scott Keller suggests the town add something to it because as it is it doesn’t have any teeth in it to enforce these issue. Brian Preece states that a general plan is not meant as an enforcement tool that is what ordinances are for. If they would like to add or revise the general plan we need to put it on the agenda as that, and have a public hearing to adopt the changes before we do that kind of thing. It is suggested we put that on the next agenda. Elizabeth Shoemaker states that she agrees with Scott Enos’s comment about ordinances, and having a hard time enforces the ones we have now. She feels that by adding more ordinances when we have difficulty enforcing the ones we have now is a waste and getting all fluffed about the pitch of our roofs when we don’t even bother to follow the ordinances we have now seems silly to her. She thinks we should definitely have a general plan and start following our current ordinances, rather than making new ones. Why should we spend more long hours on adding new ordinances and then give them to our zoning person, that doesn’t do the ones that are already in place, to enforce. After much discussion Scott Enos explains that what Scott Keller is proposing to do, needs to be don’t through the ordinances not the general plan. The general plan is just a guideline that the town uses to keep and maintain the feel that the town wants. The commission agrees to put this issue on the next agenda to review or suggest some new ordinances to address the issues that Scott Keller had mentioned. Scott Enos asks to move on and the clerk reminds him of the need to plan December’s meeting.
December meeting- The clerk states the December meeting falls the day after Christmas, do they want to hold the meeting, or re-schedule, or possibly cancel the meeting until January. Brian Preece states that it is not uncommon for planning commissions to just cancel the meetings during the holiday season. With little discussion the commission agree to cancel the December 2019 meeting and reschedule any business for that meeting for the one in January 2020. 

Scott Enos calls for adjournment. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm. 
______________________________

Submitted by Arlene Buehler, 
Charleston Town Recorder 

